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I. Co-Living 
The applicant for 21 Congress Street proposed a zoning amendment for consideration at 
their Preliminary Conceptual Consultation at the August Planning Board meeting.  The 
proposal is below from their application: 

 

PROPOSED ZONING CHANGE: 

One Market Square, LLC respectfully requests the Planning Board provide a recommendation to 
the City Council to change the Zoning Ordinances to permit a residential Co-Living Use in the 
CD4 and CD5 Zones with the following Sections of the Zoning Ordinances modified:  

Modify Section 10.440 Table of Uses by addition the following use and associated definition:  

Co-Living Units: 

Residential use providing a private or shared sleeping unit and access to communal areas for 
cooking (kitchen), bathroom, laundry, living, working, arts, recreation, and wellness spaces. The 
sleeping unit may or may not include a private bathroom or cooking facilities. There are no 
defined rental periods thereby allowing people the ability to rent daily, weekly, monthly, or 
longer. 

Modify Section 10.1110 Off-Street Parking:  

Eliminate parking requirement for residential uses in the CD4 and CD5 Zones 

 
 
At the preliminary conceptual meeting, there was concern for short term rental use with 
the proposed definition.  Staff would suggest revising the proposed definition as follows: 
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Co-Living Units: 

Residential use providing a private or shared sleeping unit and access to communal areas for 
cooking (kitchen), bathroom, laundry, living, working, arts, recreation, and wellness spaces. The 
sleeping unit may or may not include a private bathroom or cooking facilities. Co-living units 
shall be rented no less than 30 days. There are no defined rental periods thereby allowing 
people the ability to rent daily, weekly, monthly, or longer. 

 

Below is Section 10.1115.20 for parking requirements in the Downtown Overlay District 
(DOD).  The request is to remove parking requirements for residential in the DOD.  Staff 
did a preliminary analysis of parcels in the DOD that currently provide parking on site, 
however staff did not confirm that the parking meets the minimum requirements for 
the existing uses on a particular parcel.  Of the 242 parcels in the DOD (excluding 
municipally owned parcels), 55% do not have space to provide any parking.  45% of the 
parcels were identified to have some parking on the lot, either surface or covered. 
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10.1115.20 Number of Required Off-Street Parking Spaces 
10.1115.21 The following requirements shall apply in the Downtown Overlay 

District in lieu of the requirements in Section 10.1112.30: 
 

Use Required Parking Spaces 

Residential use (dwelling) Same as Section 10.1112.30 

Hotel or motel 0.75 space per guest room, plus 1 space per 
25 sf of conference or banquet facilities 

Other nonresidential use No requirement 

 
10.1115.22 The requirements in Section 10.1115.21 shall be applied to all uses 

on a lot, and not to individual uses. 
 
10.1115.23 For any lot, the number of off-street parking spaces that would be 

required by applying the ratios in Section 10.1115.21 shall be 
reduced by 4 spaces. (Therefore, any lot that would be required to 
provide 4 or fewer off-street parking spaces shall not be required to 
provide any spaces.) 

 
10.1115.24 The provisions of Section 10.1112.50, Maximum Number of Parking 

Facilities, shall not apply to buildings and uses within the 
Downtown Overlay District. 

 
DOD Background 
The Downtown Overlay District (DOD) was adopted by the City Council on 
October 25, 2004 to “promote continuing economic vitality in the Central 
Business District by preserving and promoting active street-level retail and 
commercial uses, while continuing to encourage residential uses to occupy the 
upper floors”.    
 

In 2012, the Planning Board recommended expanding the DOD to include areas 
zoned Central Business B that were not originally part of the 2004 DOD proposal.  
Included in the packet is a memo from the Planning Director with a map of the 
area under consideration.  This change was recommended by the Planning Board 
to City Council in 2012, however the Council only changed the Connie Bean 
parcel in the DOD and did not include the others recommended by the Planning 
Board.   

Since 2017, there have been 6 parking conditional use permits granted in the 
DOD, one of which has expired.  See table below:   
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II.  361 Hanover Street 
 
On January 23, 2020, the Planning Board held a public hearing on zoning amendments 
related to properties along Hanover, Foundry Place, and Bridge Street.  Below is a memo 
from the former Planning Director for that meeting.    

 

Address Record Status Detailed Description of Proposed Work
238 DEER ST Active 0 parking where 11 are required
1 RAYNES AVE Active shared parking CUP  for parking on separate lots. 138 spaces req. 138 provided
121 BOW ST, Unit C1 Expired 0 parking where 3 are required
2 RUSSELL ST Active Shared parking CUP on separate lots 334 where 334 are required
111 STATE ST Active 0 spaces where 48 are required
165 DEER ST Active 78 spaces where 83 are required
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At the conclusion of the public hearing, the Planning Board voted to schedule a public 
meeting and work session to discuss further revisions.  That meeting was scheduled for 
March 26, 2020, however due to the pandemic, it was cancelled and never rescheduled. 
 
Some changes have been adopted through other zoning amendments, including revising 
the definition of building height, changing the height for properties along Foundry Place 
(October 2022)  and requiring a Conditional Use Permit for all incentives in the overlay 
districts (August 2023).  Included in the packet is the original rezoning request from the 
Islington Creek Neighborhood, the legal notice for the proposed zoning changes for the 
Planning Board hearing in 2020, and a response from the owner of 361 Hanover.  There 
is also a link to the meeting webpage for the January 2020 meeting here where you can 
find the related materials and minutes from the meeting.  
 
 
 
 

https://www.cityofportsmouth.com/planportsmouth/events/planning-board-meeting-40
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